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Minutes of meeting held on Monday 18th June 2012
in the Hugh Miller Institute

Community Councillors Ronald Young (Chair), Julie Penwright, Vivienne Plampton, Anne Short, Gabriele Pearson, Bill Wall
Highland Councillors: David Alston
Community Council Minute Secretary: Jeremy Price
Guests (item 5):  Susan Christie and Mark Lyken

2 members of the public were also present 
	Item
	Details
	Action

	1
	Chairman's Welcome 

Ronald welcomed everyone present to the meeting 

Apologies were received from Helen Elliott, Craig Fraser, Paige Shepherd and Fraser Thompson  


	

	2
	Approval of previous minutes

These were agreed as accurate.
Proposed:  Anne Short  Seconded: Vivienne Plampton

	

	3

3.1

3.2
	Youth Issues

There was no youth representative present but Paige had asked that Members were updated that she and Fraser would be attending the Highland Youth Voice conference on Skye between 19th and 22nd June.
David and Anne said that they were hoping for a youth trustee to sit on the Middleton Trust but so far no-one had come forward.  Wanda MacKay was aware and there were adverts around.  Jeremy said he would email Paige and Fraser to see if they could encourage someone to come forward in time for the meeting on 9th September.  [Sec’s note: this has been done and a potential youth trustee has come forward]


	JCNP

	4

	Police Report

No police representative was present at the meeting.
	

	5

5.1

5.2

5.3

5.4

	Guest speakers

Ronald welcomed Susan Christie and Mark Lyken who wished to brief Members on the potential outcomes of an art project.

Susan, Director of IOTA (Inverness Old Town Art), explained that there were now two artists in residence at the University of Aberdeen’s field station at the lighthouse in Cromarty.  Mark was one and the other was Stephen Hurrl.  The purpose was to establish public arts projects and events and she had teamed up with the university to bring the artists in residence to help open up the field station to show what goes on there.  They would be in residence for 3 months.
They shared with Members some thoughts about how the final project might look.  Possibly it might be a performance event based on sound research archives with a projection outside or something inside or around the town.  It might also be something like painting the lighthouse for a temporary period – but this was dependent on permissions from various places.  It was likely to take place around the first week in September to coincide with the British Science Festival.  Mark also said that they hoped to make a documentary about the project to show at the Cromarty Film Festival.
There was an open invitation to anyone to drop by to meet the artists on an ‘open studio’ basis at any time and they were keen to see people and show them the work in progress.


	

	6
6.1

6.2

6.3

6.4


	Matters arising from previous minutes

(5.3)  There was no update from Helen about the Stagecoach meeting.
(5.4)  Ronald has one magnet for one gate and is awaiting a second.

(7.9)  The posts which previously held the King’s Route information board had been removed by Ronald, replaced and then removed again.  Ronald said as they were an eyesore he would remove them permanently.
(7.10)  Ronald would be obtaining the necessary magnets for the gates on the dog-free play area on the Links.
	HE



	7
	Gaelic Chapel

Correspondence continues between Craig and the solicitors involved.


	

	8
8.1

8.2

8.3

8.4


	Review and update of community councillors’ portfolios
Vivienne said the guidebooks had been checked and there were plenty for summer.
Gabriele said she would shortly be attending the next meeting of the Easter Ross Association of Community Councils.
Anne reported that the Water Board had not yet cut the grass on the corner of the Links.  Another boat has appeared at the end of the Links (apparently this is one that is being prepared to launch).  The two tents that were close to the recycling area for about 3 weeks have now gone.  Anne also said she has now spoken with Mr Smith about the surrounding area to the Ice House and he assures her he will cut the grass and remove the weeds.  She had stressed the significance of the Ice House to Cromarty and its attraction to visitors.

 Julie said that £5k from the Ward Discretionary Fund had been received to help with the upgrade in Victoria Park.  She was hoping that the further £3k required would be found from Technical Services at HC.  She said two picnic benches had arrived and would be installed in due course in the park.  She also reported that the dog waste bin was once again missing from the Stroopie and a new one was in the offing.  This could possibly be repositioned to prevent further vandalism to it.  An extra person had been found to cover the gap in the bin emptying rota for August and a reserve had kindly come forward who may be able to fit in at short notice, work permitting.

	

	9

	Victoria Hall report
Vivienne presented the report (appendix A) and made special comment about children and young people climbing on the roof of the hall, asking everyone to be vigilant.

	

	10

	Treasurer’s report
Vivienne presented the treasurer’s report (appendix B) and Ronald thanked her for the comprehensive report.
	

	11
11.1

11.2

11.3

11.4

11.5

11.6

11.7

11.8

11.9
	Highland Councillors’ reports
In Craig’s absence Jeremy referred to his report which covered the following points:

· Environmental walkabout Cromarty with Ian Hay (Community works manager) 16 items which are starting to be addressed probably the easiest ones first such as removing unwanted posts. I have spoken with Ian Hay and we will just tick off the items when they are completed and or actioned. I would suggest that we have a monthly update on progress.

· A832 Fairy Glen road works update:  this is the extract from the Technical Services Department:  We have initiated a mini bid process to procure expert geotechnical consultancy services to produce a detailed geotechnical site investigation analysis and design for the stabilisation of the slopes within the fairy Glen.  There are currently three consultants looking at these works with a view to submitting a tender for the investigation and design works early next month. Meantime we have continued to monitor the worst affected areas.   At this stage there has been no further movement recorded on the monitored sections however, with a view to prevent damage from potential summer flash rainstorm events, I have requested that our D.L.O. section carry out patching of the area immediately South of the July 2011 landslip where the road has cracked and settled.  This patching will remove the possibility of ingress of water into the slope through the cracks which could potentially cause slippage. This will also remove the pronounced dip in the road which is producing extra dynamic loading to the slope.  I have also requested that they clear the vegetation from around the gullies on the rock face side of the road. This will reduce the risk of water flowing across the road towards the slope, causing the potential for slippage.   These works should start on Monday 18th June.
 

· Residents in Townlands Park houses 40-45 raised concerns about no white lines at the bell mouth into Townlands Park from Bayview Crescent and opposite the houses. E-mail sent to Ian Hay and will log in CRM

· Childrens play area Townlands Park -  the green chain link fence has a number of gaps in it which allows dogs into the play area, some of the wire fence is badly rusted an projects onto the path and there is a top rail broken which it itself is dangerous. I have e-mailed Doug Miles and also have photo evidence of the poor state of repair of the fence.

· Bushes at the front of the properties at the Byre next to the Royal hotel I have had requests from a number of residents whose properties over look the large bushes (photo attached). The residents would like the bushes reduced by 50% which would allow a view across the firth, they have also suggested that would do the work themselves. This would need agreement of the community council and if acceptable the housing department would also need to agree to the work being undertaken by them. I have had complaints in the past, that the bushes are too high and have not been maintained by the Highland Council. I have sent an e-mail outlining the residents concerns and wishes to Duncan Macfarlane (Community warden) after discussing this with Ian Hay.

In relation to the last point, Members felt that it was not in the remit of the council to agree to allowing such work to take place.

A further discussion ensued about areas of land around Cromarty which would benefit from regular maintenance.  David apprised Members of a new Challenge Fund for communities to bid into and get things done at a local level.  It was agreed that Julie and Anne would make a list of such sites around the town and bid into the fund so that we could arrange maintenance locally.

A complaint had been made about ivy overhanging Barkly Street from a property.  Jeremy to advise Ian Hay about this so a letter could be sent to the occupier. [Sec’s note: done.]

	JP/AS

JCNP

	12
12.1

12.2


	Correspondence
Jeremy referred to a letter from the BBC about BBC Scotland’s “Choosing Scotland’s Future” debate in Glasgow on the afternoon of June 29th.  He will ask Kristina to put it on the website in case anyone locally would like to take part in the debate.
An update has been received from Ross Couper about the shore defence project he is leading.  This is attached at Appendix C.
	

	13
13.1

13.2
13.2

13.3

13.4

13.5


	Any other business
Bright Spark Energy bonus.  This was raised after some correspondence about the bonus but it was clear that this was outwith the community benefit and was something the company was offering over and above the benefit.  The matter was not pursued.
Reeds Park Loop.  The issue was raised when the cattle broke loose and got onto the footpaths and allotments.  The allotment society CAGS is putting in a fence and there is correspondence between Phillip Waite, the HC Footpaths Officer, and John Nightingale about possible solutions to the issues raised.
Anne raised the subject of a letter printed in the ‘Guestbook’ on the Cromarty Live Website and read it out:

Visit to Cromarty
Whilst touring north in our motorhome in May this year we drove out to the Black Isle and Cromarty. Your Town is like a breath of fresh air — not a yellow line in sight, not a single notice to say 'you can't do this' or 'you can't do that'. Clean, tidy, welcoming — all of which encourages the visitor to look, enjoy, stay and leave as you found it. Well done, a town to be proud of.

She commented how nice that was to see and how proud we should be of the town!

Ronald asked about the additional £3k the Tennis Club is awaiting and David advised him to apply to the Middleton Trust.
Ronald advised members that Mr Fraser will be cutting up two boats on the end of the Links and removing them.

Gail Rose, observing the meeting, advised Members of problems of children getting into the rear of the Cromarty Gunsmiths compound and setting off the alarm.  Not only was this wasting police time (they had been called twice in one night), the alarm company has to check alarms that go off a certain number of times and this is costly to the business.  She asked if people could watch out for activity and this will be passed on the PC Williams.

	

	14
	Date of next meeting

The date of the next meeting was agreed as Monday 30th July 2012 at 7.30pm.

	

	14

	Planning
Davidstone wind turbine application

Council agreed to pass the questionnaire, results and comments on to the planners with an accompanying letter drafted by Lynne Sproull.

	

	
	The meeting concluded at 20.22 hrs after thanks from Ronald to all present.

	


Appendix A – Victoria Hall report
Cromarty & District Community Council
Committee Meeting 18th June 2012
Agenda Item 9 – Victoria Hall Report
1. The Licence Agreement is agreed. Final version has been received from Highland Council and signed on behalf of C&DCC. Awaiting HC countersigned copy.
ACTION – No further action required. 
2. Victoria Hall finances remain stable although Hall rental income is down. However bookings for the summer look good so hopefully not resulting in too great a loss of income for the year. Negotiating long term deal with Youth Cafe to secure their permanent presence at the Hall until 2016.
ACTION – Information only, no action required.
3. Repairs to front display light still not completed by HC. Schedule of works for repairs/maintenance of Hall being prepared. Need to consider anti-vandal and/or deterrent measures to stop youngsters climbing on roof and oil tank.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.
Vivienne Plampton

Appendix B – Treasurer’s report
	Finance Report – Cromarty & District Community Council 

	
	

	Treasurer’s Report 
	

	
	

	Period:  29th May to 18th June 2012
	

	
	

	General Income
	

	Publications Sales
	 £                   105.00 

	Less: 
	

	General Expenditure 
	

	Secretarial expenses: June  Mtg 
	 £                     50.00 

	Gift for J Ross re audit work
	 £                     24.52 

	Postage & Stationery costs
	 £                     18.43 

	Increase/(Decrease) in Accumulated Fund
	£12.05

	
	

	Fund Income
	

	Play Equipment Fund - HC
	 £                5,000.00 

	Less: 
	

	Fund Expenditure
	

	Cromarty Arms re Monday Club lunches - May
	 £                   141.00 

	Play Equipment Materials
	 £                   125.87 

	
	

	Increase/(Decrease) in Other Funds
	£4,733.13

	
	

	Net Assets
	

	Accounts Receivable @ 18.6.2012
	

	Accounts Payable @ 18.6.2012
	

	Bank & Cash in hand balances as @ 18.6.2012 
	 £              12,746.55 

	Total Net Assets at 18th June 2012
	 £         12,746.55 

	
	

	Comprising:
	

	
	

	Community Council Accumulated Fund
	 £                1,579.69 

	Provision for Guide Book reprinting
	 £                     12.00 

	Seaplane Plinth Fund
	 £                   820.13 

	Bonfire Night Fund
	 £                   160.00 

	Cromarty 2007 Fund
	 £                   306.87 

	Dr Forth’s Bequest Fund
	 £                   261.29 

	Monday Club Fund
	-£                     34.00 

	Play Equipment Fund 
	 £                9,605.57 

	Lonna's Lights Fund
	 £                     35.00 

	
	 £         12,746.55 

	
	


Appendix C – shore defences update
Report from Ross Couper:
I met Phil Waite (PW) on 17th May 2012.

We walked from the car park down to Clunes and along the shore to the top of the Hundred Steps. From the previous application by the CCC there is money available (held back for 3 years?) that can be used for repairs. His (PW) idea is that this should be used to do minor work/repairs and to upgrade the Reeds park loop to allow disabled access.

There were two ladies with him, one in a electric wheelchair, investigating the possibility of disabled access to the Reeds Park Loop path. They sucessfully negotiated the whole loop and felt it would be an ideal "walk" for disabled access. (This was before the bullocks took up residence.)

Work is needed to redo/fix more gabions along clunes wall, the temporary culvert where the new burn has appeared (due to blocked land drains in 2010), the one near target, to do some wood replacement on the steps and to shore up the small landslip. The downside is we need to have community involvement to carry out routine maintenance for 10 years following the repairs and maybe cut back vegetation on the disabled access path (along the shore on the Reeds Park Loop). Phil Waite expects money to be tight for the forseeable future. We may need to do annual or 6 monthly reports on state of paths and the work done and to show community involvement to get any money that might be available. 

(Have talked to Pete Clunas re repairs carried out for the Dashes, they can probably provide photos of the work done.)

Problem points for disabled access for Reeds Park Loop

· projecting manholes at start of path just by the road

· along Clunes wall because of unevenness

· new very uneven (temporary) burn crossing,

· both gates,
the far one by the sewage works, the catch is difficult from a wheelchair,
the kissing gate at the car park is not suitable and the bypass is a bit rough.

One question remained unanswered. Are there any accessible Disabled loos in Cromarty?
The South Sutor Path
One of the culverts before the target has been overflowing again it seems to have been unblocked twice this winter.On the flat area above the hundred steps, a lot of water was appearing. At the bottom of the steps material had been washed out. There has been a small landslip and some minor wood replacement half way up. Water is appearing in places where it wasn't running last year. It seems the drainage above the Hundred Steps has altered, its not clear why, could be the different pattern of rainfall, blockage of old gullys and drains or damage due to falling trees and subsequent extraction.

We did not have time to walk further than the hundred steps.

Just before the top steps up to the road a tree came down during the winter blocking the path, it was removed, but some of it was blown back in a subsequent gale and had to be removed again. Someone has replaced the rotten seat with an elegant construction.


Other Information
Some new footpath signs will be appearing. PW has spoken to the farmer at the Mains re the path from the Mains to the cliff above McFarquhar's Bed. He has persuaded the farmer to maintain access and improve it with new gates.

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

MINUTES 


APPROVED


 30TH JULY 2012
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